
 

HOME RULE CHARTER COMMISSION 
MEETING MINUTES 

SEPTEMBER 6TH, 2023 

 

3:00PM  

Chair Munson called the meeting of the Home Rule Charter Commission to order.  

Roll call of members:  Chair Munson, Comm. Schwab, Emergency Manager Mary Senger, Representative 
Pat Heinert, and Dustin Gawrylow.  Auditor Mark Splonskowski and Deputy Finance Director Justin Schulz 
were also present.  Absent were Kay LaCoe and State’s Attorney Julie Lawyer.   

Chair Munson asked for a moment of silence to remember Commissioner Becky Matthews and her family. 

Motion by Mary Senger, 2nd by Rep. Heinert to approve the Aug. 23rd, 2023 meeting minutes.  All members 
present voted “AYE”.  Motion carried. 

Chair Munson then began a review of the requested information from the Aug. 23rd, 2023 meeting.  The 
first item to discuss was possible options for the Home Rule Charter ballot language.  Five options were 
presented which was what was put before the residents on sales tax for the Detention Center back in 2014.  
We could use similar language such as: 

OPTION #1 
Shall the Home Rule Charter as published in the Bismarck Tribune on May 17 and May 24, 2014, be approved? 
 
OPTION #2 
Shall the Home Rule Charter as published in the Bismarck Tribune on May 17 and May 24, 2014, authorizing a one-half 
cent sales and use tax for the purpose of funding the construction of a Detention Center and the demolition and 
remodeling of the current Detention Center be approved? 
 
OPTION #3 
Shall the Home Rule Charter as published in the Bismarck Tribune on May 17 and May 24, 2014, authorizing a temporary 
one-half cent sales and use tax for the purpose of funding the construction of a Detention Center be approved? 
 
OPTION #4 
Shall the Burleigh County HOME RULE CHARTER as published in The Bismarck Tribune authorizing a temporary one-half 
cent sales and use tax for the purpose of funding the construction of a new Detention Center and renovation of the existing 
facility with said Home Rule Charter and sales tax terminating upon payment of financing all costs bonds for the project be 
approved? 
 
OPTION #5 
Shall Burleigh County enact a HOME RULE CHARTER authorizing a temporary one-half cent sales and use tax for the 
purpose of funding the construction of a new Detention Center and renovation of the existing facility with said Home Rule 
Charter and sales tax terminating upon payment of bonds for the project? 

A “YES” vote means you approve the enactment of a Burleigh County Home Rule Charter.   

A “NO” vote means you do not approve the enactment of a Burleigh County Home Rule Charter. 



 

Ms. Senger stated that she likes the language of Option 5 since not everyone receives the Bismarck 
Tribune, plus the language is more descriptive.  Mr. Gawrylow added that the language that goes on the 
ballot is the condensed version of what goes into the amendment.  There were no further comments or 
questions.  Chair Munson then referred everyone to the graph representing the proposed budget covered 
by Property Tax.  The information on the graph is based on a one cent tax using the 2022 collection rate for 
a total of $21.6 million in sales tax and 2024 Preliminary Budget amounts.  The “buckets” are Burleigh-
Morton County Detention Center ($6,792,326), the Sheriff’s Department ($8,156,422), State’s Attorney 
($4,940,294), and Commission Discretionary Funds ($1,710,958) with the Total Tax Levy ($31,498,018) in 
relationship to the Total Tax Levy replaced by Sales Tax ($21,600,000).  This is about a two-thirds 
reduction in property sales tax.   Comm. Schwab thinks the language should be using mills as that is what 
the public understands.   Comm. Munson disagreed stating that many people don’t know what a mill is.   
Ms. Senger stated that we should be discussing this in dollar amounts and not mills, and Rep. Heinert 
added that he introduced legislation at the request of North Dakota citizens requesting that language on 
bills be stated in dollars and cents and not in mills, so the public is able to better understand it.   Chair 
Munson asked for a vote as to who was in favor of the bucket method to buy down property tax for the 
residents of the county.  Rep. Heinert, Chair Munson, Mr. Gawrylow, Ms Senger all voted “AYE”.  Comm. 
Schwab voted “NAY”.  Motion passed. 

Mr. Shulz suggested that what we are really giving the residents of Burleigh County three options:   1.  Do 
they want a ½ cent sales tax to buy down property tax by funding through the bucket method?  2.  Do they 
want a one cent sales tax to buy down property tax by funding through the bucket method?  3.  Do they 
want no sales tax and fund county government by property tax?  Those are the actual questions we are 
asking the citizens.  Auditor Splonskowski will check to see if we can put this in a three-question format 
asking the residents to vote for one.  Mr. Gawrylow questioned whether the Statute for Home Rule Charter 
would allow for a multiple-choice question on a ballot and thinks it needs to be a yes or no vote.  Chair 
Munson thinks we should eliminate question 1 and just keep it either a one cent tax or no sales tax.   Rep. 
Heinert suggested two distinct yes/no questions.  Chair Munson took a vote on whether all members were 
in favor of a one cent sales tax to offset the buckets.  All members present indicated that they were.  Chair 
Munson wants to ask State’s Attorney Lawyer if we can put this into two yes/no statements and what kind 
of language to have.  Mr. Shulz suggested labeling the Commission Discretionary Fund as “General 
Fund/Property Tax Buy Down” to avoid issues with the public.  Sheriff Leben who attended the meeting 
stated that the City of Bismarck is paying the county $66 a day per inmate currently. It is $75 a day per 
inmate for the City of Lincoln.  Bismarck/Mandan and City of Lincoln’s daily rate is set to increase to $75 a 
day per inmate beginning in January 2024.   Rep. Heinert stated that $75 per inmate per day is significantly 
low compared to other areas of the country.  He suggests setting a dollar amount like a minimum of 
$250,000 to offset costs to the Sheriff’s budget. Sheriff Leben stated that a certain percentage of the daily 
rate could be set to reduce the daily rate for the city to avoid future negotiation problems with the federal 
government.  He stated that the Detention Center is losing money even at the rate of $75 a day as they are 
really more at $100 a day in cost per inmate.  Comm. Munson along with Mr. Gawrylow stated that we 
should have clarified language on the ballot should the residents not vote for property taxes in case the 
state decides to reduce funding to the county.   Auditor Splonskowski stated that the Secretary of State 
needs to have the ballot measures no later than 100 days before the election, which would be Mar. 3rd, 
2024.   He will confirm this with State’s Attorney Lawyer.   Comm. Munson stated that the Home Rule 
Charter Commission should have this ballot measure language in place by the end of January, and Mr.  



 

Gawrylow suggested having one more meeting to get State’s Attorney Lawyer’s language on it, plus having 
one public meeting on it to get feedback.  Comm. Munson confirmed that Oct. 4th will be the next Home 
Rule Charter meeting.   Ms. Senger will follow up with State’s Attorney Lawyer in the meantime to confirm 
proper ballot language.  It was also confirmed that we are not including the word “temporary” on the ballot.  
Mr. Gawyrlow made a motion to submit his draft ballot language in the document he handed out as a 
suggested starting point.  Comm. Schwab disagrees as the language is too confusing.  He also disagrees 
with language stating that the Home Rule Charter Commission gives the County Commission authority and 
is concerned that we need to reschedule wages for county employees by winter before we lose everyone to 
other nearby counties as they pay significantly more than Burleigh County.    Comm. Munson suggested 
that a better word would be that the Home Rule Charter Commission “recommends” to the County 
Commission.  Ms. Senger asked if what we are wanting to see then is a generalized term that the one 
percent is going to reduce property tax by a certain dollar amount and that it all goes to general fund buy 
down or property tax relief?  Comm. Schwab stated that it needs to be simple and it’s just about reducing 
property taxes and that we shouldn’t be picking and choosing departments to fund as it excludes others.  
Rep. Heinert stated that he prefers to identify a percentage of the total that can go into reserve funds and 
wants to see that number capped.   Chair Munson stated that we currently have $1.7 million leftover in 
discretionary funds, however we don’t want to call it discretionary, but we could say 50% would go towards 
reserves and 50% to additional property tax relief.   Mr. Schulz stated that we already budget for reserves 
so we would really only need language stating that the remaining balance would go to additional property 
tax relief.  He added that we would budget the previous year’s tax collections so that whatever the need is 
for next year’s budget would be used by what we collected for taxes in the previous year.   For example, if 
we came in $1 million under budget for expenses, we would roll that into general fund reserves so we 
would have more available for the next year’s budget cycle property tax buy down.   

 
Meeting adjourned.   
 
 

 
__________________________________                            _________________________________ 
Mark Splonskowski, County Auditor/Treasurer                            Wayne Munson, Chairman  
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